
 

 

PORTOBELLO 
AMENITY SOCIETY 

Newsletter - Winter 2003 

The Portobello Shopfront Improvement Scheme 
 
The first shops on Portobello High Street to take advantage of the Council’s new Shopfront Improvement 
Scheme have now almost been completed, and very splendid they look indeed. This scheme aims to restore 
and replace traditional frontages and also encourage good modern designs which use traditional materials. 
Under the scheme, up to 75% of the costs of the work will be eligible for grant aid. 

 

DB Studio, 300 - 302 Portobello High Street, is very handsome in black and silver. Here original Victorian 
timber mouldings have been restored and replaced and the project only awaits its architect designed front 
gates to be complete.  Deli 194 is complete and also looks very good. Here original glazing patterns to both 
the fanlight of the door and the shop window itself have been restored, while the raised letters on the 
facade are both discrete and sympathetic. Costcutter, 201 Portobello High Street, awaits only its signage to 
be complete. Here the surviving 1930s frontage has been restored and enhanced, again to great advantage. 
The Council, the architects involved and the owners of the shops concerned are to be congratulated on the 
improvement this scheme is making to the appearance of the High Street. 
 
Unfortunately, there is some concern over the future of the scheme. Funding has not yet been put in place 
for 2004/2005. Councillors will decide in mid February whether to continue the scheme in the next 
financial year. Some funding has however already been secured for the financial year 2005/2006. It would 
be a very great pity if a scheme which has started so well and which could have such a huge effect on the 
improvement and enhancement of the High Street was allowed to die a slow death. P.A.S. will continue to 
put pressure on both the Council and our local councillors to secure the necessary funding and would ask 
that all P.A.S. members do the same. 



Planning Applications Online 
 
All planning applications can now be accessed online through the Council’s web site. People can also 
register a comment or lodge an objection on line. The web site can be found at 
www.edinburgh.gov.uk/planning. 
 
28 Promenade (Granny’s Attic) 
 
P.A.S. continues to keep a careful eye on the way the building of the huge block of flats at the bottom of 
Bath Street is progressing. There was considerable debate recently over the building line on the 
Promenade and whether it was further forward than it should be. We are assured that it isn’t,    (although 
one of the “fixings” of one of the steel supports was moved backwards by a few cms.) Once all the 
cladding is in place however, the building might again appear to be too far forward. 
 
We believe however that none of the original stonework of the first floor of Granny’s Attic will be 
incorporated into the new building as it was found to be too decayed. Instead, we believe both the first 
and second floors will be rendered. This would leave the ground floor as the only level to be faced in 
stone. 
 
The Baptist Church, 189 Portobello High Street 
 
An application was lodged recently to convert the Baptist Church into 9 flats. This building, by the 
famous architect David Bryce, was built in 1862 as Portobello’s first Town Hall. The building, which is B 
listed, with its large 2 storey internal hall was specifically designed for public use. The proposals, P.A.S. 
felt, would destroy much of the original woodwork and cornicing. We also felt that the proposals 
constituted overdevelopment in seeking to make as many as 9 flats. As there would be no on site parking 
possible, there would also be considerable parking problems. For all these reasons, P.A.S. objected to the 
application. It would be a pity if a building specifically designed for public use and with strong historical 
associations for Portobello people, could not be found a new civic use, such as a museum for Portobello. 
 
The Scottish Power Site, 3 - 15 Portobello High Street, Erection of Superstore 
 
P.A.S. also objected to an application to build a superstore on the old Scottish Power site between 
Fishwives Causeway and Portobello High Street. We felt that such a proposal would have a detrimental 
effect on the economic vitality and viability of the many small businesses on the High Street as well as 
creating huge traffic problems for the whole area.  
 
This key site, at the entrance to Portobello, demands a proposal which would provide Portobello with 
buildings of quality in both materials and design which would reflect Portobello’s status as an outstanding 
conservation area. We also felt that the proposals went against the Council’s own urban design principles 
for Baileyfield. This planning document, February 2003, suggests a comprehensive approach to the 
redevelopment of this site which integrates the site into its surroundings. It also suggests mixed not single 
use of this site. This is a view which P.A.S. also favours.  
 
We also asked that the developer should be made to produce a retail impact study to prove that the 
proposal would not adversely affect the existing High Street shops, a traffic impact analysis which 
addresses the traffic problems which the proposal would generate and an environmental impact study to 
address the known geological and industrial waste/infill problems the site faces. To date, the planning 
application still has to be decided. 
 
A New Take on Takeaways? 
 
Alarmed at the number of new planning applications for takeaways on Portobello High Street, P.A.S. did 
a survey to see exactly how many were already in existence. The result? 26 hot food outlets in and around 



Portobello High Street. Armed with this evidence, we submitted this list with our letter of objection to the 
next two applications for takeaways which were lodged. These, for 138 Portobello High Street (ex. 
Threshers), and 195 Portobello High Street, (ex. Clydesdale Bank), were both refused. This may be a 
coincidence, but perhaps the planning department has at last realised that Portobello has more than 
enough takeaways as it is. 
 
6 John Street, Change of use to Guest House. 
 
This house, formerly a residential care home, was recently sold. Its new owner operated it for a brief 
period as a place to house vulnerable people but without the necessary consents. The building, which is B 
listed, has fine plaster ceilings but much of the external stonework needs replacing. P.A.S. objected to the 
change of use as we felt the proposal was not in the best interests of the building’s future. We also felt 
that socially disadvantaged people would best be cared for in smaller establishments with fewer residents 
and a high ratio of carers. 
Stop Press We have just heard that the application has been refused by the Planning Department. Let’s 
hope that this is the end of the matter! 
 
The Portobello Task Force 
 
The Task Force Manager, Mr. Robert Davidson, has been able to engage and organize extra staff to keep 
the streets, gardens and green areas clear, and a great improvement has been noticed in out environment 
over recent months. Similarly, the beach has been better maintained, and negotiations are under way for 
the permanent acquisition of a reliable beach-cleaning machine for use in this important task. 
 
After prolonged negotiations with the owners, the extensive graffiti on the railway bridge at the south end 
of Morton Street have been removed. General fly-posting has been dealt with as much as possible; 
however, one irresponsible organization is fly-posting extensively on vacant shop fronts in the High 
Street. Unfortunately, other than appealing to the good sense of the perpetrators, nothing can be done to 
remove this material without the written permission of the owners of the premises. It is the responsibility 
of the Edinburgh Council to take action, but it is proving a difficult task. 
 
The litter problem at lunch time, chiefly in Bank Square and in the High Street opposite, has greatly 
improved, since staff are now being diverted there during and after lunch to deter offenders and to clear 
up after them. Meanwhile appeals are still being made to schoolchildren and others to use the bins and not 
drop litter. 
 
Work has begun to replace with bollards the rusty and dilapidated railings at the junctions of several 
streets with the Promenade. There will be three accesses for vehicles onto the Promenade, namely at 
Joppa, at Kings Road, and (for emergency vehicles) at John Street. 
 
Plans have been approved for a scheme to improve the toilets and surrounding area on the Promenade 
near Pipe Street. It will entail landscaping and renewing the surface around the building with a pleasing 
material. The fence will be removed from the adjoining grass area, which will also be landscaped and 
provided with some benches and tables. 
 
Mr. Davidson welcomes reports of any problems in the local area relating to cleanliness, maintenance, 
and any other matters of civic amenity. He can be reached by telephone at 657 4815. 
 
Braid Burn Flood Prevention Scheme 
 
This plan particularly affects Rosefield Park, which has in the past been subject to flooding by the Braid 
(i.e. Figgate) Burn. It is proposed that a two-foot high embankment will be built from the edge of the path 
straight across the flat part near the 'Kickabout Area'. PAS has not objected to this part of the scheme in 
principle, since flood protection since flood protection is an obvious necessity, and we could see no 



alternative way of carrying out the work. PAS has asked instead for the embankment to follow more 
closely the line of the burn, accepting that it cannot run along the existing bank because of the trees. One 
effect of the scheme would be that in the event of a flood a large amount of water will be held up against 
the old (at least 150 years old) red brick wall that forms the boundary with Adelphi Place. The appearance 
of this wall would be spoilt by the strengthening required to preserve it but we have asked that the large 
shrubs which presently screen it are preserved or replaced after the construction phase. 
 
Information Boards and Building Plaques 
 
The seven information boards along the Promenade, put up as a joint project between PAS and Portobello 
Community Council, have had a more or less vandal-free year, although for the second year running the 
polycarbonate cover on the Horizon Board at the foot of John Street has had to be renewed due to damage 
by vandals.  This work is done by a PAS volunteer, as is the regular washing of the boards to remove any 
graffiti and bird droppings: the latter really stick! The illustrations on the board at Eastfield bus terminus 
have faded and almost disappeared in the bright sun of this summer. The faded print will be replaced by a 
more deeply coloured one, produced using inks more resistant to sunlight.  The print of “Portobello 
Seaside 1850 - 1950” on the board at the foot of Marlborough Street, which is losing its colour, will also 
be replaced by a print which resists fading by the sun. 
 
Two building plaques have been produced in the past year.  A bronze plaque commemorating Sir William 
Russell Flint has been attached to the wall of 9 Rosefield Place, the home of the artist between 1885 and 
1900.  We are grateful to Mr. and Mrs. Kellegher, the residents of 9 Rosefield Place, for their co-
operation.  A blue and white plaque celebrating the production of salt in the 16th century Rock Cottage, 
adjacent to Rockville Hotel at Eastfield, will be placed on the wall of the Cottage in the near future, with 
the assistance of the owners Amanda Phillips and Alyn Smith.  We thank the City of Edinburgh for a 
Community Grant and Cornhill Builders for putting up the Flint plaque. 
 
Plants and Plantings 
 
The summer has been long and frequently hot and while we may enjoy this the annuals in the hanging 
baskets obviously did not and have been a particular disappointment.  There were some internal problems 
with the watering systems within the hanging baskets themselves and over which we had no control.  We 
will be monitoring the situation in the coming year and will hope for better results in 2004.   The baskets 
are planted and grown on by Edinburgh City Council and once they are in place members of PAS and 
others take on the responsibility for making sure that they are watered regularly.  Thanks must go to 
Andrew, the Town Hall Caretaker for his diligence in watering these baskets and to a small band of 
volunteers who took turns watering the baskets between Pittville Street and Bellfield Street.  More 
volunteers are needed so please feel free to offer your time and assistance. 
 
As I write this, the trees are taking on their autumn colours.  They enhance the neighbourhood with their 
leafy splendour.  Much of Portobello is now within a Conservation Area and before you carry out major 
pruning work, remove or alter the state of a tree in a Conservation Area permission should be sought.  
Trees are important in a townscape and add to the value of property, they cool the air, shelter the houses 
and even filter out dust and pollution so we need to consider their worth.  Take care with tree work and 
only allow suitably qualified contractors to carry out the work for you.  Beware of the ‘cowboy’ who 
offers to ‘prune’ your trees.  Often this will be an act of vandalism that masquerades as pruning and 
trimming and the trees stand disfigured for all to see and ‘enjoy’. 
 
There are also regulations that cover overhanging hedges.  Leylandii Cypress has had a bad press 
recently.  It is often seen as the hedge from hell and yet it can be clipped to form one of the tightest and 
most handsome of structures.  Hedges are valuable structures for increasing or creating the microclimate 
in gardens and should be valued.  Their height needs to be controlled and so also their width.  Hedges 
should not be allowed to overhang public pathways where they can be a menace to pedestrians.  Care 
should be taken to trim them back to the boundary of your property on a regular basis. 



 
We hope to experiment with our planting in the parks next Spring and plant some snowdrops “in the 
green” amongst the crocus and narcissi that are already in the Brighton Park.  If this proves successful we 
will do the same in the Daisy Park another year. 
 
Local Business Support For P.A.S. 
 
Please use our excellent local businesses, especially those which help the society to make Portobello a 
pleasant place to live and to work. The society is very grateful to the following businesses for their 
continued support as associate business members: - 
 
Allan's, Chemist; Robin Bond, CA; Boots, Chemist; The Citizens' Advice Bureau; Findlay Meats; Brian 
Forde, Optician; Gordons, Butchers; H.S.Kidd, Chemist; The King's Manor Hotel; Kitchener's 
Delicatessen; Kristoffersen Carpets; McAlpine's, Jewellers; McIntyre Lewis, Solicitors & Estate Agents; 
Nazim, Newsagent; J & S Penman, Vets; Portobello Library; Jas. Scott, Funeral Directors; Shapes  Hair; 
Sibbald Travel; Thomson's, Ironmongers. 
 
Our especial thanks also go to McIntyre Lewis for their generous donations towards our planting projects 
throughout Portobello. 
 
Please support our local businesses, especially those who themselves support our local community. 
 
P.A.S. Monthly Meetings 
 
Would you like to find out more about what is happening in Portobello? Would you like something done 
about Portobello’s traffic and parking problems? Are you interested in protecting and enhancing 
Portobello's many listed buildings? Would you like to see the amenity of Portobello improved and 
environmental and landscaping projects carried out? 
 
If the answer to any or all of the above questions is yes, then you are most welcome to come along to any 
of P.A.S.’s regular monthly meetings to air your views and to find out just what the society is doing to 
improve Portobello for everyone who lives and works here. For details of meetings, please phone John 
Stewart on 669 6466.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
Subscriptions for the year April 2003 – March 2004 are now due. Please complete the tear-off slip and 
send it to: Dr P.K.Wraith, 3 East Brighton Crescent, Portobello, Edinburgh EH15 1LR. 
 
Name: 
 
Address: 
 
I enclose my subscription of:- 
 
       £5 per household (normal)                                                £1 per household (retired/unwaged) 
 
(please tick as appropriate) 
 


